# **UC Irvine**

# Western Journal of Emergency Medicine: Integrating Emergency Care with Population Health

# **Title**

Why Emergency Physicians Should Advocate for Suspension of Title 42 Restrictions on Asylum for US Immigrants

## **Permalink**

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/8hk9v9f4

# Journal

Western Journal of Emergency Medicine: Integrating Emergency Care with Population Health, 24(2)

# **ISSN**

1936-900X

### **Authors**

Durgun, Kevin Xerxes Ha, Emmeline Kirilichin, Natalie et al.

# **Publication Date**

2023

#### DOI

10.5811/westjem.2022.11.59464

# **Copyright Information**

Copyright 2023 by the author(s). This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution License, available at https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

Peer reviewed

# **EDITORIAL**

# Why Emergency Physicians Should Advocate for Suspension of Title 42 Restrictions on Asylum for US Immigrants

Kevin Durgun, MD Emmeline Ha, MD Natalie Kirilichin, MD Janice Blanchard, MD The George Washington University, Department of Emergency Medicine, Washington, DC

Section Editor: Mark I. Langdorf, MD, MPHE

Submission history: Submitted November 18, 2022; Revision received November 19, 2022; Accepted November 18, 2022

Electronically published February 22, 2023

Full text available through open access at http://escholarship.org/uc/uciem\_westjem

DOI: 10.5811/westjem.2022.11.59464

[West J Emerg Med. 2023;24(2)149-151.]

In an interview with *Time* magazine in 2019, Violeta Monterroso described her fears and inability to return to Guatemala after a gang attempted to extort her and threatened the lives of her family. "They kill the people and kill their children. The first thing is to have security for them," Monterroso said of her kids, "that nothing bad happens to them."

Undocumented immigrants frequently present to emergency departments (ED) in the United States. Conversely, they may not present until late in their disease course for fear of discovery and deportation. Either way, the status of undocumented immigrants is squarely "in the lane" of emergency medicine and deserves advocacy on par with other issues that plague our underserved patient population. Title 42 expulsion is a provision of the Public Health Service Act of 1944. In short, it is a policy that enables the federal government to restrict an individual's entry to the US due to public health concerns.<sup>2</sup> It was first implemented in March 2020 by the Trump administration as part of the broad range of actions to address the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic.

Such experiences like those Ms. Monterroso described are not isolated events, with one study quantifying 23% of asylum seekers fleeing gang violence and 34% fleeing violent family members.<sup>3</sup> The countries from which many of these individuals emigrate often have civilian violent death rates comparable to countries at war.<sup>4</sup> As physicians, we have an obligation to recognize the health and human realities that our patients face, as well as the consequences that immigration policies have on these already marginalized people.

As emergency physicians, we must also consider what effects immigration has on our EDs. Current narratives perpetuate the myth of migrants as disproportionately using emergency services. Objective measures do not support this. Recent studies demonstrate that refugees used emergency services less frequently than non-refugee controls.<sup>5</sup>

Undocumented immigrants are noted to use emergency services less frequently than US citizens and other migrant groups. Interventions connecting undocumented immigrants to primary care services have been demonstrated to reduce ED visits. Migrants face unique challenges when presenting for emergency care. For example, they may be hesitant to report labor abuses, sexual violence, or physical assault, or be unable to pay for outpatient primary care or specialty services. Despite these challenges, one study estimates that healthcare expenditures for immigrants, undocumented or authorized, cost less per capita compared to US-born patients. We should not accept policies that curtail legal immigration and instead push toward unauthorized migration and more complicated emergency care.

The primary argument for implementing Title 42 was to protect the US public from COVID-19 exposures resulting from potential cases crossing the border. One of the populations most affected by Title 42 were asylum-seekers who came to the US southern border via Mexico to seek entry on grounds of safety or fear of persecution in their native country. Prior to implementation of Title 42, the policy of Migrant Protection Protocol (MPP), commonly referred to as "Remain in Mexico," instituted new procedures to hold them in Mexico during their legal asylum proceedings. With the start of the COVID-19 pandemic, Title 42 was used to effectively end nearly all migration and asylum claims processing at the US-Mexico border. The US Border Patrol estimates there was a dramatic increase to 1,040,220 Title 42 expulsions in 2021, compared to 197,043 expulsions in 2020.<sup>10</sup> Most migrants were unable to file an asylum claim. For those who have filed claims through MPP, a backlog in processing could lead to wait times of almost four years.11

Title 42 was continued under the Biden Administration. An attempt to lift it was blocked in May 2022 by a federal judge in Louisiana after a lawsuit was filed by the attorneys

general of Arizona and 24 other states. His decision cited a failure to follow procedure to obtain public comment and evaluate strains to local healthcare, education, and law enforcement. <sup>12</sup> A decision is pending from the US Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit. In November 2022, a federal judge on the US District Court for the District of Columbia ordered the lifting of Title 42, citing that it violated the administrative procedures act and that the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention had failed to consider alternatives. <sup>13</sup> A stay was issued shortly thereafter, giving the Biden Administration until December 21 to prepare for the transition. A definitive end for Title 42 remains elusive.

Title 42 is problematic for several reasons. Despite its implementation as a public health order, multiple leading health and human rights organizations have said there is no public health or rigorous data that supports the claim that these restrictions have mitigated the COVID-19 pandemic in the US. <sup>14</sup> In fact, former White House medical advisor Dr. Anthony Fauci asserted that immigration is not a principal driver of COVID-19 transmission and that expelling immigrants is not the solution to outbreaks. <sup>15</sup>

Since the onset of the pandemic, the US never completely closed its borders to foreign travel. International travel has been allowed since November 2021. Special immigration exceptions have been made for Ukrainian and Afghani citizens, while barring Haitian, Venezuelan, and other Central and South American asylum seekers. COVID-19 has been widespread in the US since 2020. Title 42 is increasingly being supported from an immigration policy perspective, rather than from a public health perspective. We should be wary of the dangers of such political actions, especially since clear racial and ethnic biases have developed.

Furthermore, Title 42 and other strict border policies put asylum seekers at health risk in two key ways. First, broad restrictions on legal immigration hold vulnerable people in crowded, under-resourced, and dangerous situations indefinitely. In complying with Title 42, asylum seekers are kept in Mexico or other countries without fulfillment of previously mandated medical screening. <sup>16</sup> There is little protection from violence, <sup>17</sup> and many develop severe mental health disorders from the both the emotional and physical trauma suffered. <sup>18</sup> Migrants cite barriers to healthcare in Mexico including costs, <sup>19</sup> food insecurity, <sup>20</sup> and crowded shelters with infectious disease outbreaks. <sup>21</sup>

Secondly, when faced with these dangers of waiting indefinitely under Title 42, asylum seekers may instead choose to cross increasingly dangerous walls and subsequently encounter militarized border guards or perilous natural obstacles including the Sonoran Desert and the Rio Grande River. An example is the San Diego-Tijuana border wall, which after being raised from 17 feet to 30 feet was associated with a five-fold increase in the number of hospital admission for border wall falls at the trauma center of the University of California, San Diego (67 fall admissions prior to compared

to 375 after the height change).<sup>22</sup> Other threats include the risk of death from environmental exposures such as dehydration or drowning, with 609 migrant bodies found as of July 19, 2022, compared to 566 in all of 2021.<sup>23</sup> The worst human smuggling-related incident in modern US history occurred when 51immigrants were found dead in a truck trailer in San Antonio, TX, on June 27, 2022.<sup>2</sup>

Emergency physicians are uniquely sensitive to the effects of public health policy. By allowing the weaponization of public health toward immigration policy, we are conceding a major component of our profession to the realm of politics. Regardless of political affiliations, the concession of public health policies runs contrary to our role to advocate for our patients, within *and* outside the ED. Emergency physicians should advocate for the suspension of Title 42 as a harmful and unnecessary policy that directly and indirectly affects emergency patients, healthcare, and society.

Address for Correspondence: Kevin Durgun, MD, The George Washington University, Department of Emergency Medicine, 2120 L. Street, NW, Suite 450 Washington, DC 20037. Email: kxdurgun@gwmail.gwu.edu.

Conflicts of Interest: By the WestJEM article submission agreement, all authors are required to disclose all affiliations, funding sources and financial or management relationships that could be perceived as potential sources of bias. No author has professional or financial relationships with any companies that are relevant to this study. There are no conflicts of interest or sources of funding to declare.

Copyright: © 2023 Durgun et al. This is an open access article distributed in accordance with the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (<u>CC BY 4.0</u>) License. See: <a href="http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/">http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</a>

#### **REFERENCES**

- Edwards, H.S. 2019. The stories of migrants risking everything for a better life. a close look at migration and the people risking everything. *Time*. Available at: https://time.com/longform/migrants/. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- 2. Title 42 U.S.C. § 265 1944.
- Sreshta N. Who seeks asylum in the United States and why? Some preliminary answers from a Boston-based study. 2021. Available at: https://bioethics.hms.harvard.edu/journal/displacement-crisis. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Parker B. Data shows scale of gang killings in Central America. The New Humanitarian. 2020. Available at: https://www. thenewhumanitarian.org/maps-and-graphics/2020/02/28/gang-killings-violence-El-Salvador. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Guess MA, Tanabe KO, Nelson AE, et al. Emergency department and primary care use by refugees compared to non-refugee controls. *J Immigr Minor Health*. 2018;21(4):793-800.

- Pourat N, Wallace SP, Hadler MW, et al. Assessing health care services used by California's undocumented immigrant population in 2010. *Health Affairs*. 2014;33(5):840-87.
- Gruber J, Sabety A, Sood R, et al. Reducing frictions in healthcare access: the ActionHealth NYC experiment for undocumented immigrants. *National Bureau of Economic Research*. 2022:1-43.
- Samra S, Taira B, Pinheiro E, et al. Undocumented patients in the emergency department: challenges and opportunities. West J Emerg Med. 2019;20(5):791-8.
- Wilson FA, Zallman L, Pagán JA, et al. Comparison of use of health care services and spending for unauthorized immigrants vs authorized immigrants or US citizens using a machine learning model. *JAMA Network Open*. 2020;3(12):e2029230.
- U.S. Customs and Border Protection. Nationwide enforcement encounters: Title 8 enforcement actions and Title 42 expulsions fiscal year 2021. Nationwide Enforcement Encounters: Title 8 Enforcement Actions and Title 42 Expulsions Fiscal Year 2021. 2022. Available at: https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/ cbp-enforcement-statistics/title-8-and-title-42-statistics-fy2021. Accessed November 17, 2022.
- Ades A, Kizuka KA. Protection Postponed: Asylum Office Backlogs Cause Suffering, Separate Families, and Undermine Integration. 2021. Available at: https://humanrightsfirst.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/ ProtectionPostponed.pdf. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Louisiana et al v. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention et al. (United States District Court Western District of Louisiana Lafayette Division 2022). Available at: https://casetext.com/case/louisiana-v-ctrs-for-disease-control-prevention. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- 13. Nancy Gimena Huisha-Huisha, et al. v. Alejandro Mayorkas, in His Official Capacity, Secretary, Department of Homeland Security, et al. Available at: https://casetext.com/case/huisha-huisha-v-mayorkas-1?q=NANCY%20GIMENA%20HUISHA-HUISHA,%20AND%20 HER%20MINOR%20CHILD,%20ET%20AL.,%20APPELLEES%20 v.%20ALEJANDRO%20N.%20MAYORKAS,%20SECRETARY%20 OF%20HOMELAND%20SECURITY,%20IN%20HIS%20 OFFICIAL%20CAPACITY,%20ET%20AL&sort=relevance&p=1&type=case. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- 14. Amon J, Backster A, Bassett M, et al. Public health experts urge U.S. officials to withdraw order enabling mass expulsion of asylum seekers. 2020. Available at: https://www.publichealth.columbia. edu/public-health-now/news/public-health-experts-urge-us-officials-

- withdraw-order-enabling-mass-expulsion-asylum-seekers. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Bash D. Fauci: Expelling immigrants 'not the solution' to stopping Covid-19 spread. CNN. 2021. Available at: https://www.cnn.com/ videos/politics/2021/10/03/sotu-fauci-on-covid-immigration-theory. cnn. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Pillai D, Artiga S. Racial Equity and Health Policy Issue Brief. Kaiser Family Foundation. 2022. Available at: https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/title-42-and-its-impact-on-migrant-families/. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- 17. Lhamon CE, Timmons-Goodson P, Adegbile DP, et al. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Commission on Civil Rights; 2019.
- Hampton K, Heisler M, Pompa C, et al. Physicians for Human Rights.
  2021. Available at: https://phr.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/PHR-Report-United-States-Title-42-Asylum-Expulsions-July-2021.pdf.pdf.
  Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Infante C, Vieitez-Martinez I, Rodríguez-Chávez C, et al. Access to health care for migrants along the Mexico-United States border: applying a framework to assess barriers to care in Mexico. Front Public Health. 2022;10:921417.
- Deschak CI, Infante C, Mundo-Rosas V, et al. Food insecurity and coping strategies in international migrants in transit through Mexico. J Migr Health. 2022;5:100099.
- Rayasam R. Shelter sickness: Migrants see health problems linger and worsen while waiting at the border. Kaiser Health News.2022.
   Available at: https://khn.org/news/article/mexico-border-sheltermigrants-health-problems/. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Liepert AE, Berndtson AE, Hill LL, et al. Association of 30-ft US-Mexico border wall in San Diego with increased migrant deaths, trauma center admissions, and injury severity. *JAMA Surgery*. 2022;157(7):633-5.
- Isacson A. Weekly U.S.-Mexico Border Update: migrant deaths, buses from Texas, smugglers and social media. 2022. Available at: https://www.wola.org/2022/07/weekly-u-s-mexico-border-update-migrant-deaths-buses-from-texas-smugglers-and-social-media/. Accessed November 16, 2022.
- Burnett J. 51 immigrants are dead in the worst known human smuggling catastrophe in modern U.S. National Public Radio.
   2022. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2022/06/28/1108387068/51immigrants-are-dead-in-the-worst-known-human-smugglingcatastrophe-in-modern-. Accessed November 16, 2022.